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Nabokov and Some Poets of Russian Modernism
Simon Karlinski
University of California at Berkeley

In the first of two imaginary conversations that the protagonist of Nabokov’s novel Dar (The
Gift) has with the poet Koncheyev, the great flowering of Russian poetry at the turn of the
century, sometimes called the Silver Age, is evoked and illustrated by fragments from poems
by Konstantin Balmont and Aleksandr Blok1. The protagonist mentions that in his early youth
he “accepted ecstatically, gratefully, completely, without critical carpings, all the five poets
whose names began with ‘B’ — five senses of the new Russian poetry.”2
To be sure, Fyodor Godunov-Cherdyntsev in The Gift is not the author’s self-portrait, as
Nabokov pointed out in the foreword to the English translation. But Fyodor’s literary
beginnings and preferences do coincide with Nabokov’s, as can be seen from the author’s
various autobiographies3. Anyone familiar with Russian poetry of the Symbolist and postSymbolist periods, can identify with great ease four of those five poets, whose names begin
with B: Valery Briusov and Konstantin Balmont of the senior generation of Symbolists (poets
first published in the early 1890s) and Aleksandr Blok and Andrei Bely among the junior
Symbolists (those who made their literary debuts in the first decade of the 20th century).
There is no other modernist poet, among those who were active between 1890 and the 1920s,
whose name begins with B and who could be placed on the same level with these four.
But if one thinks about this question for a number of years and takes into consideration
Nabokov’s often unpredictable and inexplicable literary tastes and preferences, one will come
to see that the fifth poet must have been Ivan Bunin (1870-1953). Bunin was Russia’s first
Nobel Prize winner for literature and a writer noted for his lush if traditional prose, the prose
which Anton Chekhov has compared to bouillon concentrate and Nabokov has characterized
as “brocaded” and masterfully parodied in the Russian version of his autobiography4.
Famed for his fiction, Bunin was little-known as a poet. There are, however, numerous
testimonies on record to Nabokov’s exceptionally high opinion of Bunin’s poetry. In 1929,
Nabokov published a review of Bunin’s volume Selected Poems5 where he proclaimed the
entire poetry of Russian Modernism obsolete and forgotten and called Bunin the most
important Russian poet since the death of Fyodor Tiutchev in 1873, thus immolating on
Bunin’s altar such magnificent 20th century poets as Aleksandr Blok, Osip Mandelstam and
Vladislav Khodasevich, all of whom Nabokov is known to have admired. No other Russian
poet or critic one can think of ever shared with Nabokov this excessive valuation of Bunin’s
poetry.
In a private conversation, I heard the late Véra Nabokov state that her husband was a
significant poet of the Bunin school. Nabokov himself wrote in all three versions of his
autobiography that he prefers Bunin’s poetry to his prose, a position as strange as voicing a
preference for Nabokov’s own verse over his novels. The existence of such a thing as a
“Bunin school of poetry” is also something that would puzzle literary historians. There have
been major 20th century Russian poets who have deliberately used the verbal guise of 19th
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century poetry, Osip Mandelstam or Vladislav Khodasevich with his utilization of the
language and style of Pushkin and, to a greater degree, of Evgeny Baratynsky in order to
express his own, acutely modernistic sensiblity.
But Ivan Bunin as a poet, both in his themes and his language, is a wholly 19th century figure,
untouched by the revolution effected in the 1890s by the Symbolists in the metric, thematic
and stylistic aspects of Russian poetry. There was no way for Nabokov or anyone else to
follow him as a poet, except through imitating the standard verse of the pre-Symbolist age.
We know that Nabokov disliked the idea of literary schools, groups and influences, being
always interested in a writer’s individual achievement. But in his outline for a course on
Russian poetry during the period 1875-1925, cited by Brian Boyd from the notes of my
Berkeley colleague, Richard Buxbaum6 (who was a student in that course), we find three
schemes of literary filiation and succession, unique in Nabokov. The schemes are: (1)
Tiutchev-Fet-Blok; (2) Benediktov-Bely-Pasternak; (3) (Pushkin)-Bunin-Khodasevich.
The first triad is easy to interpret: it represents Russian Symbolism and its nineteenth-century
precursors. Mid-century poets Fyodor Tiutchev and Afanasy Fet adumbrated the use of
accentual verse and metaphysical themes developed and perfected by Symbolists such as
Aleksandr Blok. The second triad is also easily decipherable: it is a genealogy of the wordconscious, verbally innovative poetry of Russian Futurism, but with a built-in malicious
trapdoor. The poet Vladimir Benediktov (1807-1873) achieved a resonant success with his
first collection, published in 1835. His poetry amazed his contemporaries with its exacerbated
metaphorism, carried at times to a reductio ad absurdum. For a few years, contemporaries
considered Benediktov a serious rival to Pushkin. Then, an annihilating review by the radical
utilitarian critic Vissarion Belinsky dealt Benediktov’s reputation an irreparable blow (as the
novelist Ivan Turgenev remembered, all of Russia saw Benediktov as a major poet on the eve
of Belinsky’s review and as a nonentity on the day after it).
Now, Nabokov devoted the whole of Chapter Four and a good portion of Chapter Three of
The Gift to exposing the inadequacies of the critical school engendered by Belinsky, the
school of which the protagonist of Chapter Four, Nikolai Chernyshevsky, was a prominent
exponent. The first edition of the complete Russian text of The Gift is prefaced by a note
about the deletion of Chapter Four and “one epithet” during the original publication of the
novel in the journal Contemporary Annals.7 The deleted and reinstated epithet in Chapter
Three was the qualification of Belinsky as “an appealing ignoramus” (simpatichnyi neuch).8
And yet Nabokov went on accepting till the end of his days certain literary judgements that
descended from the Belinsky-Chernyshevsky school. They formed the basis of his views on
French 17th and 18th century neoclassicism (cf. his scorn for Racine and Molière), on much
of 18th century Russian literature and on early 19th century Russian writers of verse
comedies. This is also whence the idea of Benediktov’s poetry as deserving nothing but
contempt comes. In his 1970 epigram on Boris Pasternak, Nabokov tried to destroy him by
stressing the affinity of his poetry to that of Benediktov. 9 But there has been a partial
rehabilitation of Benediktov by students of Russian Futurist poetry who can now see in his
work an anticipation of the favorite trope of the Futurists, the “developed (or, more precisely,
‘unfurled’) metaphor” (razvernutaia metafora) as exemplified by Mayakovsky’s extended
comparison of a heart aflame with love to a burning house in his long poem The Cloud in
Trousers or Pasternak’s 1915 poem Improvisation (Improvizatsiia), entirely built on the
metaphor of playing the piano as birds feeding their clamorous nestlings.10
So while Nabokov was entirely right about the affinity of Pasternak (and other Russian
Futurists) to Benediktov, this juxtaposition is no longer as odious as he might have thought.
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The middle link of the genealogy-of-Futurism triad, Andrei Bely, is also absolutely on target.
Despite his usual classification as a second-generation Symbolist, the idea that Bely the poet
is the progenitor of Russian Futurist poetry has been postulated by both D.S. Mirsky and
Vladimir Markov.11 Nabokov’s own involvement with Bely was in the latter’s capacity as
novelist and theoretician of versification rather than poet. 12 But Nabokov must have known
Bely’s poetry well enough to have placed it in the middle of the trajectory from Benediktov to
Pasternak, injurious as he thought the first link of the triad must have been for the second and
third.
It is the last of Nabokov’s three filiation schemes (Pushkin)-Bunin-Khodasevich, that is hard
to take. On the one hand it implies that Pushkin had no poetic progeny until Bunin and on the
other it makes Vladislav Khodasevich, who was at one time a friend and disciple of Valery
Briusov and an associate of Andrei Bely and Nikolai Gumilëv, into a literary descendant of
Ivan Bunin — an impossibility in terms of both chronology and poetics.13 In his obituary of
Khodasevich, Nabokov proposed a much more plausible genealogy: “This poet, the greatest
Russian poet of our time, Pushkin’s literary descendant in Tiutchev’s line of succession
[…].”14 The only imaginable way of getting the names of Pushkin, Bunin and Khodasevich
into a meaningful sequence is by adding Vladimir Nabokov, the poet, as the descendant of the
other three.
“I note incidentally that professors of literature still assign these two poets [i.e., Blok and
Mandelstam] in different schools. There is only one school: that of talent,” Nabokov told
Herbert Gold in an interview in 1966. 15 Nabokov’s dislike for groupings and literary schools
led him, as we can see here, to a negation of chronology and of the poets’ voluntary choice of
creative philosophies. Yet he repeatedly expressed his admiration for the new dimensions in
themes and versification introduced into Russian poetry by the early Symbolists. He gave
Briusov and Balmont credit for their pioneering, even if he wrote of their poetry with
contempt.16
He gave no credit at all to the most profound and influential of the early Symbolists, Zinaida
Gippius, the poet who inaugurated, on a regular basis, accentual verse, assonance rhymes and
the mystical outlook that define the whole of Russian Symbolist poetry. With a reckless
audacity worthy of Leo Tolstoy’s judgement that Shakespeare, Beethoven and Baudelaire
were inept artists, Nabokov claimed that Zinaida Gippius was surpassed in talent by her
cousin, Nabokov’s one-time teacher of literature, Vladimir Gippius.17 (Elsewhere, Nabokov
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described Vladimir Gippius, who made his literary debut in 1893, as “a wonderful poet of the
Bely school”18).
The animosity between Nabokov and Zinaida Gippius was reciprocal. She initiated it by
requesting Nabokov’s father after the publication of his son’s first collection of juvenile
poetry in 1916: “Please tell your son that he will never be a writer.” 19 During their joint years
of emigration, Gippius rejected Nabokov’s novels on the same grounds she had for rejecting
Anton Chekhov’s fiction earlier: absence of mysticism and of Dostoevskian roots. The
novelist and critic Dmitry Merezhkovsky who was the husband of Zinaida Gippius and whose
views never differed from hers, classified Nabokov, together with Flaubert and Mark Aldanov,
as a writer whose talent was ersatz: “Sirin, now — here you have a real mimicry of talent. The
creature looks just like a twig, is the twig itself, but in fact it isn’t. His work may be a very
delicate mimicry. And that in itself is a talent.” 20 About the fourth major figure of early
Symbolism, in addition to Briusov, Balmont and Zinaida Gippius, the poet, novelist and
playwright Fyodor Sologub, Nabokov had absolutely nothing to say.
Nabokov’s real link with Russian Symbolism came with the so-called second Symbolist
generation: Viacheslav Ivanov, Aleksandr Blok and Andrei Bely. Nabokov had no interest in
Ivanov but Blok and Bely were admittedly major influences. 21 While Nabokov called Ivan
Bunin the greatest contemporary poet only once, he bestowed that honor on Blok as well as
on Vladisav Khodasevich in his writings and classes on several occasions each. Of the poetic
schools (as a retired professor of literature, I do believe that such things exist) that descended
from Symbolism while turning away from it, Nabokov had a great affinity with Acmeism and
considerable difficulties with the several varieties of Futurism that came into being after 1910.
The three principal Acmeist poets were Nikolai Gumilëv, Anna Akhmatova and Osip
Mandelstam. It was Gumilëv who had the greatest impact on Nabokov. As Vladimir
Alexandrov pointed out, Nabokov wrote admiring poems about Gumilëv as early as 1923 and
as late as 1972.22 Nabokov’s high esteem for Mandelstam is also well attested. His attitude
toward the poetry of Anna Akhmatova, which he called charming, is a bit problematic in view
of his two wicked parodies of it in his novel Pnin.23 But then, Nabokov also parodied the
prose of Andrei Bely to which he owed so much, in a passage from The Gift, where he
referred to it as “cabbage-flavored hexameters.”24
Particularly fascinating is Nabokov’s interrelationship with the three major twentieth century
poets who may be fitted into his second filiation scheme for the development of Russian
poetry, Benediktov-Bely-Pasternak. These three are Vladimir Mayakovsky, Boris Pasternak
and Marina Tsvetaeva. (Tsvetaeva would have bristled at the idea of being included among the
Futurists or in any other literary school. But her verbally and metrically innovative mature
poetry summarized all that was finest in the literary art of Russian Futurists. She was certainly
aware that she was a poet of the same school as Mayakovsky and Pasternak).
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The poetry of these three offers a close parallel to the lexically conscious, syntactically
innovative aspects of Nabokov’s mature prose, the quality which Western commentators
unfamiliar with Russian literature have often attributed to the influence of James Joyce. The
term “verbalism,” initially launched by another stylistically innovative twentieth-century
Russian writer, Aleksei Remizov, is applicable to the verse of these three poets, to Nabokov’s
and Bely’s prose and to Remizov himself.
Curiously enough, Nabokov wrote parodies in verse on Mayakovsky, Pasternak and
Tsvetaeva, though none of these parodies hit its target with such precision as the ones on
Akhmatova in Pnin. These parodies were included in the posthumous collection of his
Russian poetry, edited by Véra Nabokov (Stikhi, 1979), while the Akhmatova parodies are not
to be found in the final section of the book, “Poems from Stories and Novels.”
Of the three, Tsvetaeva was the only one Nabokov ever met personally. In the Russian version
of his autobiography, Nabokov recalled how he accompanied Tsvetaeva “on a strange lyrical
hike” “in a brisk springtime wind, over some hills of Prague,” a stroll to which Brian Boyd
assigned the date January 1924.25 Nabokov apparently wrote a detailed account of his
conversation with Tsvetaeva on that occasion in a letter to his then fiancée, Véra Slonim. After
the publication of my first book on Tsvetaeva in 1966, the Nabokovs informed me of this
letter, which was supposedly in their archive in New York, and promised to show me a copy.
But in subsequent years that letter proved impossible to locate and was apparently lost.
Although Nabokov eventually came to admire Tsvetaeva’s poetry, going to the extent of
calling her “a poet of genius” and translating a stanza from one of her early poems into
English,26 he had little use for it during the late 1920s and throughout the 1930s, as his hostile
reviews of it show.27 In the late 1930s, both Vladimir and Véra Nabokov took an extremely
hostile position vis-à-vis Tsvetaeva because of the pro-Soviet terrorist activities of her
husband Sergei Efron. As subsequent revelations showed, the Nabokovs were right in their
assumption that Tsvetaeva knew about her husband’s and daughter’s activities on behalf of the
NKVD.28
It was precisely during the year of the sensational revelations in the Russian émigré and
French press about Sergei Efron’s terrorist activities that Nabokov produced his parody of
Tsvetaeva’s style in the form of a brief groveling and worshipful ode to Joseph Stalin. 29 As
Barry P. Scherr observed, the poem imitates Tsvetaeva’s use of “startling enjambement.” 30
Another trait on which Nabokov zeroed in was Tsvetaeva’s sparingly used device of
transmitting a word from one line to another and then rhyming the first half of that word. But
the cacophonous verbal texture and the absence of any meter are most un-Tsvetaevan, the
rhymes are also unlike her and, most untypical of all, is the sentiment of almost hysterical
veneration of Stalin ascribed to her. A year before Nabokov’s parody, Tsvetaeva wrote to a
friend about her fear of returning to the USSR: “[…] I who cannot sign a salutary address to
the great Stalin, for it was not I who called him great, and even if he is great, it is not my kind
of greatness, and perhaps the most important thing — I hate every triumphant, bureaucratized
church.”31
Nabokov’s attitude to Vladimir Mayakovsky, with whom he happened to share both the first
name and the patronymic, is much simpler to determine. Though he included Mayakovsky,
along with Blok and Khodasevich, in a course on Russian Modernism taught at Harvard in
1952,32 Nabokov identified this poet in both the Russian and the bilingual editions of his
25
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poetry, in notes to the poem “O praviteliakh” (“On Rulers”), as “a minor Soviet poet,
endowed with a certain brilliance and bite, but fatally corrupted by the regime he so faithfully
served.”33
In the poem “On Rulers,” Mayakovsky is parodied only in the lines devoted to him (lines 5260), especially in the suggestion that he would have rhymed the name Churchill with the
Russian word “pereperCHIL,” overpeppered. Mayakovsky who knew no other languages but
Russian and Georgian (which he learned as a child) was indeed notorious for his wrong stress
of foreign names and words, indicating through his rhyming that he stressed both the first and
the last names of the American President Woodrow Wilson on their last syllables. Otherwise,
this poem does not break its lines into Mayakovskian “stepladder” (lesenka) pattern, nor does
it use Mayakovsky-style rhymes, which Nabokov did in other poems dating from the same
period, such as “Slava” (“Fame”).
Despite all this, Nabokov could quote some of Mayakovsky’s poetry when the occasion arose.
In a new, much-expanded edition of The Nabokov-Wilson Letters, which is about to appear in
German translation, appended to a previously unpublished letter from Edmund Wilson of
December 1963 is a press clipping about Wilson’s difficulties with the Internal Revenue
Service. Nabokov inscribed on the clipping a two-line citation from Mayakovsky’s poem
“Conversation with a Tax Inspector About Poetry” (1926). Translated into English the citation
reads: “Citizen tax inspector, /my word of honor, /Words cost a poet a pretty penny.”
(Grazhdanin fininspektor, /chestnoe slovo, /poètu v kopeechku vletaiut slova34).
If Nabokov began by disliking Tsvetaeva’s poetry and then came to admire it, and held a
generally negative view of Mayakovsky’s, his views on the poetry of Boris Pasternak had
their ups and downs over the years. The interrelationship of Nabokov with Pasternak has been
studied by D. Barton Johnson and, in very great detail, by Robert P. Hughes,35 it is on their
research that the following remarks are based. Nabokov’s earliest mention of Pasternak’s
poetry in a 1927 review of another, now forgotten poet is highly negative. Pasternak’s muse,
says Nabokov, is popeyed and suffers from a goiter; Pasternak knows Russian poorly and
expresses his ideas ineptly; and he brings to mind the poetry of Vladimir Benediktov. Fortythree years later in the already mentioned epigram, Pasternak was again likened to the
unfortunate Benediktov.
But in the intervening period Nabokov occasionally wrote of Pasternak’s verse with
enthusiasm, calling it “wonderful stuff” in a letter to Edmund Wilson and applauding
Pasternak’s Nobel Prize on the basis of his poetry. Much has been written about Nabokov’s
rejection of Pasternak’s novel Doctor Zhivago, which Nabokov was to mock and parody in
both Pale Fire and Ada.36
Nabokov’s recoil from Zhivago occurred, interestingly enough, on the same grounds as Igor
Stravinsky’s, who wrote to a friend: “I read Dr. Zhivago in Russian and, with sadness, I
confess my disappointment. Of course this is real peredvizhnichestvo. How strange to read
such a novel in the age of James Joyce.” 37 (Peredvizhnichestvo refers to a group of primitively
33
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realistic, late 19th-century Russian painters, who proclaimed that the socially relevant aspect
of a painting was more important than any pictorial values.)
As Robert P. Hughes pointed out, the 1970 Pasternak epigram follows Pasternak’s own poetic
manner quite faithfully. 38 It is thus not only an epigram, but also a successful parody.
Nabokov’s other poetic response to Boris Pasternak is his reply in verse to the latter’s 1959
poem “The Nobel Prize.” It was written in 1959, at the time when Lolita and Doctor Zhivago
kept vying for first place on the American list of best-sellers, but published only in 1961, after
Pasternak’s death. Read by many as not only a parody but also a mockery of Pasternak’s
suffering, Nabokov’s poem has been ably defended by D. Barton Johnson as “a tribute to
Pasternak, the poet.”39
Vladimir Nabokov has written a number of fine and memorable poems in Russian and in
English. Yet, of the fifteen major Russian poets, his senior contemporaries, discussed in this
paper in relationship to him, he can be said to be comparable in poetic talent and achievement
to only two: Ivan Bunin and Vladimir Gippius. Nabokov wrote poetry all his life. Does this
mean that Joseph Brodsky had a valid point when he wrote that Nabokov was one of those
writers “who to the end of their days strive to convince themselves and their associates that
they are still and all, if not primarily, poets?”40 No, not really, because Nabokov’s novels,
stories and memoirs contain enough genuine poetry to make him an equal of any poet of this
century.
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